July 12, 2011

Chairman Brad Anderson called the monthly board meeting to order at 7:50 p.m. at the Frankfort Town Hall on Tuesday, July 12, 2011.  

Board members present were Brad Anderson, Denny Richardson and Jeff Anderson.  Town officials Tina Bee and Maureen Manore were present.  Attorney Gwen Kuchevar, representing the Town of Frankfort, was present.  

There were 36 citizens attending.

The minutes from the June 14th meeting were read.  Denny Richardson made a motion to accept the minutes as corrected, changing the 300 tons to 300,000 tons. Brad Anderson called for a vote on the minutes as corrected, three (3) in favor, none opposed. 

Treasurer’s report for June was read.  The ending balance was $76,338.96.  Denny Richardson made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report and Jeff Anderson seconded.  The motion carried.  

Brad Anderson announced that if there were no objections he was going to change the order of the agenda items.  There were no objections.

Road Reports

Dust control was applied for the citizens that requested it.  Since there were not enough citizens to fill the order, some was applied to town roads in known problem areas.

Mowing of road ditches has begun.  Steve Schofield added that the County Highway Department has a map of known areas of invasive species infestation, given to them by the Pepin County Land Conservation Department, to help prevent the spread of these plants.

The PACER report information needs to be entered by December 12th, the County will assist in rating the roads.

The applications for the TRIP program can be submitted in October.

Bridges will need to be inspected in 2012.

County Highway Commissioner-County Road Traffic

Steve Schofield reported that the County Highway Committee had a meeting that day and had discussed the proposed increase of truck traffic on county roads to and from the Richardson quarry.  They are looking for proposals from engineering firms on how to monitor road damage.  They are also concerned about the limited sight at the intersection of County SS and County D at the top of the hill.  Steve asked Greg Bechel if he would meet with the Highway Committee.  Greg agreed and his attorney, Brian Nodolf, stated that their goal is to find a method to work with the county concerning roads.

Citizens Concerns on Items Other Than Agenda Items

Butch Reinhardt asked if he could get a road sign for his day care center.  He was told that since it is a county road, he needs to talk to the County Highway Department.

Sally Baecker asked if citizens could comment on agenda items as the items were being discussed.  She was told yes.

Kurt Manore reported that the bridge approach on Byington Road had a hole in it that needed to be fixed before it got worse.

Discuss Mining Moratorium

Gwen Kuchevar spoke about mining regulations.  She stated that the county had to have non-metallic ordinance in order to know who is operating a mine, registering mines and govern the reclamation plan.  Towns can also have this sort of ordinance.  

She said that the town may want to consider taking action on passing a comprehensive plan and then enacting interim zoning, which could last for up to two years.  This zoning would freeze all land use to the current land use while a zoning ordinance was being worked on.  She also said that the town might want to consider a subdivision ordinance to control boundries.

She recommended that the citizens participate in the county’s public hearing for the reclamation plan.

As for the mining moratorium, she said that since we don’t have an ordinance in place to enforce reclamation she did not believe there was legal standing for enacting a mining moratorium.

There were several questions from the citizens, which included: 

· Who monitors the reclamation process?   Pepin County does, but they may welcome help from the citizens

· Can the town enact zoning without a comprehensive plan?  No

·  How can the cause and effect of road damage be verified?  A baseline would be taken now and the county would negotiate with Greg Bechel over the percent of usage

· Would interim zoning effect existing land uses?  Existing land uses would continue

· How can land use be changed after zoning?  This is usually done by rezoning, variance or conditional land use

· Would zoning slow down the process of mine expansion?  It would slow down the expansion. (Brian Noldolf stated that they would fight that they are grand-fathered in)

· Would the town gain in taxes from the increased use of the mine?  The State assessor sets the rate.

A few questions were directed at Greg Bechel’s team.  

· Was he willing to work with a committee of landowners?  Yes, he is.

· Is there anyway to know when the blasting will occur and who will be doing it?  There will be blasting notification ahead of time

· What about well water quality?  Wells will be monitored if requested. (Brian Nodolf-Recommends to clients that they take a baseline of water level and water quality.)

The Town Board tabled the discussion on a mining moratorium

Vote on Comprehensive Plan Ordinance

Gwen Kuchevar listed the requirements needed in order to adopt the comprehensive plan.  All the requirements were met with the exception of state statute 66.1001(4)(e), 30 days prior to the hearing, written notification to registered non-metellic mine owners.  She asked if Greg Bechel would be willing to wave this requirement.  He said no.  The vote on the Comprehensive Plan Ordinance was tabled.

Discuss/Vote- Resolution Establishing a Municipal Ward

The county’s proposal to change the Town of Frankfort from two wards to one ward, which would be in District 9 was explained.  Brad Anderson made a motion to adopt the resolution and Denny Richardson seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

Appoint Town Board Member to Plan Commission

Brad Anderson appointed Jeff Anderson to the Town Plan Commission.

The bills were paid.  

The next regular board meeting was set for August 9, 2011, 7:30 p.m. at the Frankfort Town Hall.  The meeting agenda will cover: Town Board Minutes, Financial Report, Citizens Concerns, Road Reports.

Jeff Anderson made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Denny Richardson seconded.  The motion carried.

Time 10:05 p.m.

Maureen Manore, Clerk
